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EDUCATOR 
 

April Anderson 

608-269-8722 

PRESIDENT’S UPDATE 

 

Hello Everyone,  

     We certainly have enjoyed our fall weather this year. Right now I’m 

watching the snow flurries. I think that is a sign of the changing season. 

We all enjoyed our Fall Fest. Once again we had good food from Danita 

and her husband. Thanks for the light refreshments and coffee before 

the meeting. We collected quite a few children’s books and items for the 

baby basket. Thank you, Mary for setting up the silent auction and door 

prizes. Louise reported on some ideas for cultural arts and a 

community service project to be involved with. April reported on her 

obligations that she is involved with. Very busy. Bernie, Barbara, and 

Louise gave a review on the State Conference. Always a great time. I 

gave a report on the Fall West District. Very interesting Fall Fest for all 

of us. I can’t forget our speaker, Jim Suchanek. Who would have 

thought that growing Giant Pumpkins would be so interesting. Our 

Tomah club met on November 13th. Thanks Louise for sharing her 

ideas and supplies for making cards during our meeting. Louise plans 

to do it again in January. The cards will be donated to Family Promise 

and Rolling Hills. Our Christmas event will be December 11th at 

LaGrange Town Hall. We plan to make Christmas cards. Starting at 

10AM to 2PM. Hope to see you there.  

           Take care,  

 

                            Jean  
Happy Holidays ! 
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2024 Executive Board Members 

 

President: Jean Boak (372-4354) 

Vice President: Louise Buchholz (435-6435) 

Secretary: Sue Baker-Young (633-6457) 

Treasurer: Bernie Arena (272-3371) 

2024 Educational Program Chairmen 

 

Cultural Arts: Louise Buchholz (435-6435)  

Family & WI Bookworms: Bernie Arena (272-3371)  

International: Barbara Mueller (372-9077) 

Membership/Marketing: All Members (372-4354) 

UW-Extension Office 

(608)269-8722 

April Anderson, Health & Well-Being/FoodWIse Educator 

april.anderson@wisc.edu 
Newsletter Deadline 

Information for the HCE newsletter is due by the 

20th of the month for the following month’s  

newsletter. 

For more information please contact: 

Jean Boak, President at  (372-4354)  

November 29 - Tomah’s Holiday Parade 
 
December 1 - Send dues for 2024 to Treasurer. Dues are $10 
per member.  
 
December 11 - Christmas event at the La Grange Town Hall 

December 20 - Westside Club Bake Sale at the Sparta Barney 
Center, 1000 E. Montgomery St. Sparta, WI from 9 a.m. until 
Noon or sold out. Lots of holiday treats!  

 

MONROE COUNTY HCE INFORMATION 

CALENDAR OF EVENTS  

http://www.wahceinc.org/index.html
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TREASURER’S UPDATE 

     The first snowfall certainly confirmed that winter is just 

around the corner. It’s a time of regrouping and making plans 

for the new year. The 2025 county membership dues are payable 

now. Dues for the year remain the same at $10.00 per person. 

Our county retains $4.00 per person. The state organization gets 

$5.00, and the West District gets $1.00 per person of the 

amount. Pennies for Friendship are collected now, too. These 

funds go to our International projects. Those projects include the Wisconsin Nicaragua 

Partnership (water filters, water wells, the learning centers, etc.) the Ventures in People 

which supports six student scholarships in Haiti, the bee keeping project, and a general 

fund to use as needed. Some current funding is now being used in Ukraine for counseling 

children with PTSD. Send your pennies in before the end of the year. Payment for these 

items can be sent to me: Bernie Arena, 4261 Basswood Road, Sparta, WI 54656. Please 

make your checks out to Monroe County HCE. Thank you. 

     - - Bernie Arena 

     The Westside HCE Club met on Thursday, October 24, 2024, at the Sparta Barney 

Community Center. Charlotte (Char) Roehrl, of Sparta, was welcomed as a new member. 

The club set December 20, 2024, as the date for their bake sale. It will be held at the Sparta 

Barney Community Center, 1000 East Montgomery St., in Sparta, beginning at 9 a.m. and 

run till 12 noon or when sold out. April updated the group on county happenings. Sue 

Dumas, Alyce Johnson and Char Roehrl met at Bernie Arena’s home on November 14th to 

practice making rosette cookies. After several hours they made a unanimous decision not to 

make them for the bake sale. Plans were made to set up the bake sale. Sandy from the 

nutrition set will put an ad in the ADRC paper for us. Bernie will work on advertising. 

Members made plans to attend the December 11th Christmas gathering at the La Grange 

Town Hall. It will run from 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. Members will gather on Tuesday, January 21, 

2025, at 11:45 a.m.at the Barney Center to make cards, under the guidance of cultural arts 

chair Louise Buchholz. 

     - - Bernie Arena 

WESTSIDE CLUB MEETS 
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KITCHEN ANGEL CRAFT 

NEWS BITES FROM BARB MUELLER 

Materials Needed:  1 hand towel 

   1 matching dish cloth 

   1 matching hot pad 

   24” narrow ribbon ( 30” is easier) 

Directions:  

     Cut off all labels. Lay towel flat on work surface. Fold like an 

accordion making sure that both edges face the same direction. 

Then fold in half. Take 15”  of the ribbon and tie it around the towel 

2” below the rounded fold.  Have excess ribbon going the same 

direction as the edges. Gather the hot pad into pleats  with the loop 

on top . Tie it with the same ribbon as tightly as you can putting the 

ribbon through the loop. 

     Take the dishcloth and lay it flat on your surface. Bring opposite corners into the center. 

(Watch the design on the cloth as you may want to offset the corners so the design shows 

better.) Then fold in thirds, tuck under the hot pad as far up as you can get it. Bring cloth 

around the towel overlap the ends, and tie securely with ribbon. Add flowers and make a 

small bow with excess ribbon.  

 

    I am an angel from the heart 

    And given with love to you 

    If you get tire of me hanging around 

    Undo me and I’ll work for you. 

     - - Louise Buchholz 

     At our Fall Fest, I presented information and statistics about the crisis of loneliness and 

isolation. It’s surprising how this crisis negatively affects our health. Thank you to those who 

read the social connection fact cards. I also shared a colorful handout showing the Seven 

Grandparent Teachings: Truth, Humility, Love, Bravery, Respect, Honesty, Wisdom; this 

was from an American Indian speaker at the State Conference. Our Tomah group met 

November 13th; there were seven of us attending. We had a short meeting and enjoyed our 

lunch. Louise brought lots of materials for making greeting cards. Darlene Heistad, from the 

Sparta group joined us for lunch and making cards. Those who stayed for the card making, 

worked at their creations for close to two hours.  

 

     - - Barb Mueller 
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COMMUNITY SERVICE PROJECT 

Wheelchair Bag 

 

Cut:  

 Bag - 2 pieces 14” x 16” 

 Outside pockets - 1 piece 14” x 14” (contrasting material) 

  Straps - 2 pieces 3” x 11” 

 

Sew:  

     Outside pocket fold in half, right side in and sew as a sleeve. Turn right side out. 

Press. Top stitch one long side. Place this piece on right side of 14” x 16” halfway 

down so that 14” ends match. Stitch outside pocket bottom to bag halfway down. 

Stitch outside pocket into 3 pockets at about 3 1/2” - 5 1/2” - 4” or any other size. 

     Place right sides of each 14” x 16” together and make 2 bags 8” x 14”. Stitch side 

seams for each bag. Turn one bag with outside pocket to right side out. Insert other 

bag inside first. Fold top raw edge under 1/4” on both. Pin tops of 2 bags together.  

     Take strap material. Right sides together the long way. Turn right side out. Insert 

one end of each tube into top of bag about 3” from outside edge.  

     Top stitch the top of 2 bags together with strap in. Attach Velcro on other end of 

straps. 

     Press seams as you go. 

      

     If this is confusing, bring to Christmas event on 

December 11th, and I will help you.  

Or call 608-435-6435. 

 

     - - Louise Buchholz 
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CARING & SHARING 

     Hi everyone,  

     Can you believe it is November already? This year is almost over it has gone so fast. What 
have you all accomplished so far this year? 
 

     I have really gotten into crafting. Keeps me busy and happy. I made a bowl out of jute 
and glue. It was fun but messy. I painted a picture of three stacked pumpkins. And I made 
tiny pumpkins out of yarn and toilet paper rolls. Going to make a little turkey out of pine 
cones. Would like to hear what you have been doing. I think Sue Dumas has been doing 
some needle work. Looks pretty! 
 

     I had a tiny operation to replace the battery for my DBS. Deep brain stimulator. It helps 
my Essential Tremmors. The lady at Senior Dining (I call it Old People Lunch) had a knee 
replaced. She was on crutches for 6 weeks. So nice to have her back. The other lady Joanne 
Capaul works so hard for us. A really nice lady. 
 

     April is doing an exercise class at the Barney Center. Sounds like a lot of fun. Bernie 
Arena is another one working like crazy for all of us. She does a lot of meetings and keeps 
everything in order for us.  
 

     They built a new Pickle Ball place across from the Barney Center. Looks pretty busy and 
they are having a good time over there.  
 

     BTW . . . Do you all know that the Barney Center is a shelter for storms? You can go there 
for tornadoes, etc. and be safe.  
 

     By the time you get this we will have had our Fall Fest meeting at the La Grange Town 
Hall. It is so nice to see people from other clubs. I will tell you more about the meeting next 
month. Wish more people would sign up to be members.  
 

     PRAYERS still need to go out for Jean’s husband. He is recuperating at home now. Also 
we need prayers for Betty Pottinger. The doctors wanted to talk to her in person about her 
pancrius. She is such a sweet person. Please pray. And I heard Peggy Hanson needs prayers, 
will let you know more when I hear more. Our new member Erna Buchanan has been 
having pain in her neck, going to the chiropractor quite a bit. Nice lady just lost her 
husband a few months ago. Prayers.  
 

     We talked about our Christmas Bake Sale Fundraiser at our last meeting. I will let you 
know more about that in the December newsletter. As I am writing this in the middle of 
October. Crazy huh? 
 

     We have had some really nice weather but I know what is coming and don’t like cold. Old 
Arthur Ritis visits me too much. I must say we have had some beautiful scenery.  
 

     Don’t forget Thanksgiving, we have sooo much to be thankful for. After that, we can 
think about Christmas.  
 

     If anyone needs anything, I am just a phone call away. I love you all so much.  

 
     - - Alyce……1-262-496-3748  
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CHRISTMAS GATHERING - DEC 11, 2024 

     Everyone is invited to our Christmas event slated for Wednesday, 

December 11, 2024, at the LaGrange Town Hall, 22731 Flint Avenue in 

Tomah, Wisconsin. It will run from 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. This is a wonderful 

time of sharing each year—crafts, poems, recipes, songs or special holiday 

happenings. Louise Buchholz will be bringing her card making supplies. 

We will be spending time creating cards for the area nursing homes. This would be a 

great time to invite a friend to come and enjoy the day. Make sure you bring scissors 

and whatever card making supplies you may have to contribute. If you are making 

wheelchair bags and have questions, bring them that day and Louise will help you. 

Please bring finger foods or holiday treats to share. I hope to see you there. 

 

     - - Bernie Arena 

     Avah Lynn Compton and Caleb Garcia Franco are the newest 

babies to receive our baby baskets. What a pleasure it was to meet 

them and their families. Avah was born on November 4, 2024, to 

Barbara Anderson and Vincent Compton. She has two older 

sisters, Bryrigh and Paisley. The family resides in Elroy, 

Wisconsin. They were all at the hospital when I delivered the 

basket. 

     Caleb arrived on November 9, 2024. His parents are Veronica Franco and Genaro 

Garcia Evuz. He has one older sister, Allison. A very proud uncle was at the hospital 

with Veronica, Caleb and Allison. I met them at the hospital with the basket on a return 

wellness visit. An interpreter helped me communicate with them. 

     Both families were very excited to get the baskets—especially those older sisters. I 

will share photos at our Christmas event. We collected 74 books at our Fall Fest. They 

were delivered to Brighter Tomorrows. They were thankful for the donation. Thank you 

to everyone who contributed to these projects. Your generosity is contagious. 

     - - Bernie Arena 

BABY BASKETS & BOOKS DELIVERED 
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